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Summary Record
1. The 43rd meeting of the Group on Services (hereinafter referred to as “the meeting”) was held in Sendai, Japan on 19 September 2010. Ms Miyon Lee, GOS Convenor, chaired the meeting. Twenty (20) economies were represented: Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; Papua New Guinea; Peru; the Philippines; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; the United States and Viet Nam. The APEC Secretariat and the APEC Policy Support Unit (PSU) were also present.

I.
Chair’s opening remarks

2. The Convenor welcomed members to Sendai. 
II.
Adoption of the agenda

3. The meeting adopted the draft agenda (2010/SOM3/GOS/001). 

III.
Adoption of the summary record of the previous meeting

4. The meeting adopted the Summary Record of the 42nd Group on Services meeting, held on 29 May 2010 in Sapporo, Japan, which was circulated and finalized intersessionally (2010/SOM3/GOS/002).

IV.
Support for the multilateral trading system
5. Japan provided an update on the WTO services negotiations, noting while the overall negotiations were at an impasse, expectations for the services negotiations were increasing. Japan suggested APEC could support the multilateral trading system by providing feedback on the outcome of GOS discussions, such as discussions on the Report on Significant Factors for Promoting ICT-Related Service Trade, to the WTO. 

6. The United States noted services were a critical pillar of the WTO negotiations, with the gains to be realised through increased trade in services being as large as the gains to be realised through increased trade in agriculture and non-agriculture market access. The United States advocated ensuring sustained engagement on services over the following months. Peru also encouraged APEC members to contribute to the services negotiations at bilateral and plurilateral meetings in the services clusters of meetings.

7. Australia echoed the comments of Japan, Peru and the United States. Australia stated the Doha Round remained Australia’s key trade priority and noted Australia was looking at a number of initiatives in the WTO including launching a new plurilateral agreement on accounting services. 

8. The Convenor noted her impression from caucus meetings was that APEC economies had a strong interest in the services negotiations and undertook, if there was an opportunity, to try to invigorate the WTO services negotiations through GOS contributions. 

V.
Trade in Services the APEC Region: Patterns, Determinants and Policy Implications

9. The PSU noted the final Trade in Services in the APEC Region: Patterns, Determinants, and Policy Implications report (2010/SOM3/GOS/011) differed from the progress report presented at the GOS2 meeting in three ways: the inclusion of case studies; deeper exploration of the determinants of trade in services; and, an attempt to analyse services policies over time. 

10. Dr Ben Shepherd from Developing Trade Consultants Inc made a presentation on the final report, noting the findings in the final report and explaining the changes between the interim and the final report (2010/SOM3/GOS/011a). In terms of next steps, Dr Shepherd suggested economies could consider: expanding on the APEC Principles for Cross-Border Trade in Services and APEC Services Action Plan; exploring whether APEC’s focus on reducing trade transaction costs could be applicable to services markets, by identifying priority measures – both horizontal and sector specific – for voluntary implementation; focusing on clearly identifying policy objectives and designing activities to progress them; and, leveraging the interactions between services and other areas, such as logistics and supply chain connectivity. 
11. The Convenor thanked the PSU for the report, noting it provided a complete picture of how services trade works, which was very valuable. The Convenor noted data limitations were an obstacle in the report and suggested that there was still a lot of room for the PSU to do further work in this area. 

12. Mexico noted the importance of services to the Mexican economy and the difficulty, due to a lack of statistical data, in identifying specific sectors and the impact of those sectors in the economy. 

13. China continued to have reservations about the use of OECD data in the report as it was doubtful that OECD data could reflect the realities of different APEC members. Due to APEC’s diversified nature, China suggested it was important for APEC to develop its own indexes. China also noted concerns about comparisons in the report between APEC and non-APEC economies, stating it was not appropriate to compare APEC member economies with non-APEC OECD member economies. Dr Shepherd agreed there needed to be a broad-based dialogue on how to measure services policies and this might be an area where discussion in APEC could help move things forward. Dr Shepherd also noted the report was careful to note the limitations of the data used. 

14. New Zealand supported the conclusions of the study and asked whether green growth was taken into account in the report. Dr Shepherd noted the report did not go into green growth into any sort of depth as the focus had been pure economic effects; however, he commented that green growth could take place in an environment of open markets as long as the regulations were right. 

15. The United States stated it took three main conclusions away from the report:  services trade and services are essential to achieving greater productivity in APEC economies; more work is required, as services trade is still suboptimal; and, that policy matters i.e. governments can take actions to allow greater services trade to occur, whether this is through more binding commitments or more transparent regulatory procedures. 

16. Australia, Canada and Peru welcomed the report and agreed economies were frustrated with lack of data on services trade. 

17. The PSU agreed with China with regard to APEC’s diversified nature and that it would be desirable for APEC to develop its own indexes. The PSU suggested that this could be a long-term objective, while keeping in mind the magnitude of the task and resources required. 

VI.
Work program for 2010

1. Updates on current GOS Activities
a. APEC Ecotourism Initiative 

18. Japan presented a summary report of the APEC Ecotourism Conference held on 16 September in Sendai, Japan (2010/SOM3/GOS/014).  Japan noted that the conference attracted prominent experts from both the Asia-Pacific region and international organisations such as the World Tourism Organization (UNWTO). Japan also noted that the conference contributed to: deepening the understanding for the success stories of ecotourism promotion; identifying guiding principles to assist in establishing tourism which could enhance environmental sustainability, the prosperity of local communities and the development of tourism industries in a balanced manner; and, making the attendees recognise the tremendous impact of ecotourism on sustainable growth and inclusive growth in the APEC region. Japan suggested there was room for further collaboration with the Tourism Working Group (TWG) and noted that the summary report had also been submitted to the TWG meeting in Nara, Japan. 

19. Australia, Canada, Chile, Indonesia, Korea and Peru thanked Japan for the initiative and congratulated Japan on the successful hosting of the conference.  Peru noted it strongly supported ecotourism and it was an area of interest to developing economies. Korea noted it would be important for GOS to clarify the services trade issues in the ecotourism sector. 

20. Canada was interested in further discussion on ecotourism, such as possible definitions of ecotourism and suggested GOS could contribute to some of the discussions at the WTO, where appropriate.

21. New Zealand noted the outcomes of the conference focused more on the development of ecotourism, rather than on removing barriers. 

22. The Philippines stated what it took away from the conference included: the introduction of new business models; the participation of the private sector, particularly SMEs, in pursing ecotourism initiatives; and, the importance of interaction between international organisations and government agencies, particularly the tourism ministries, as well as the private sector in pursuing ecotourism projects. 

23. The Convenor noted ecotourism was important for inclusive and green growth, and was a niche market where developing and developed economies could benefit together. The Convenor also noted the conference raised some valuable issues which could be pursued further such as the need for APEC-wide ecotourism certification and the lack of data on cross-border tourism.  

b. Workshop for Capacity Building on the Role of Cross-Border Services Trade in New Growth Strategies

24. Korea presented a summary of the Workshop for Capacity Building on the Role of Cross-Border Services Trade in New Growth Strategies held on 16-17 September 2010 in Sendai, Japan (2010/SOM3/GOS/016). Korea noted the policy recommendations arising from the workshop included: collecting and publicising empirical evidence showing that services are beneficial for inclusive growth and green growth; identifying priority sectors where the effects on inclusive growth and green growth are particularly strong; identifying critical constraints and impediments to services sector development, and constructing services trade restrictiveness indices; strengthening regulatory capacity for services trade through various capacity building activities; seeking collaboration with Economic Committee for regulatory reform in services sector and with the PSU for data collection and for construction of trade restrictiveness indices; and, seeking collaboration with relevant international organisations with regard to the above work programs.  

25. Canada, Mexico, Chinese Taipei and the United States thanked Korea for organising workshop and stated the workshop was interesting and offered valuable suggestions for further work in the GOS.

26. Australia noted the workshop provided a clear message that there was work to do in promoting the role of services as a driver of inclusive and green growth. Australia noted it was developing a number of reports on the importance of services, services liberalisation, and the topic of embodied services and would be happy to share the reports with GOS members once released. 

27. Papua New Guinea noted its services sector was very underdeveloped and it was still grappling with understanding the sector and prioritising services sectors for development and liberalisation. As such, Papua New Guinea found the workshop insightful as it highlighted the need to think about prioritising those sectors which will contribute to inclusive and green growth. 

28. New Zealand congratulated Korea on the comprehensive and holistic way the workshop looked at green growth and inclusive growth issues. 

29. China suggested the GOS needed further discussions on how to improve the services competitiveness of developing economies and to put some emphasis on capacity building, joint research on services and the deployment of services technologies. 

30. Indonesia noted lack of data was a common theme in the workshop and suggested APEC should develop appropriate statistics for APEC, and as part of this should include capacity building for developing economies.

31. Korea suggested more needs to be done to find strong evidence to convince policymakers that services and services trade liberalisation are crucial not only for economic growth, but also for environmental protection and social development and that APEC may need to do further work to find empirical evidence for these kind of linkages. Korea agreed about the importance of data for services trade and suggested PSU could perhaps do work related to trade restrictiveness index construction. 

c. APEC Legal Services Initiative

32. Australia provided an update on the APEC Legal Services Initiative and noted a draft project report (2010/SOM3/GOS/005) had been circulated for information. As consensus had not yet been reached on the draft best practice guidelines, Australia proposed to include a copy of the guidelines in the report, noting they had been developed following the workshop but that GOS had not endorsed them as yet. Australia hoped there would be an opportunity in the future to go back to the guidelines and review them. Australia also noted the website with the online repository had been developed, and needed to be cleared by the APEC Secretariat, but would hopefully be online by November. Since economies were asked to provide input to repository in 2009, Australia noted there may have been changes in economies’ requirements on legal services and encouraged economies to provide updated information. 

33. Japan supported Australia’s initiative and noted it had put forward its legal services project proposal as a follow-up to the initiative. 

34. The United States congratulated Australia on the initiative, stating the inventory was a concrete tool that would be extremely useful for service providers and the business community in the APEC region. The United States was supportive of Australia’s proposal with regard to the draft guidelines. 

35. Korea thanked Australia for its efforts in drafting the inventory which contained valuable information on relevant regulatory frameworks from APEC economies. Korea noted some proposed changes to Korean regulations and undertook to update details in the inventory accordingly. With regard to the draft guidelines, Korea noted Australia’s efforts to make the guidelines more flexible and address some economies’ reservations.  Korea also undertook to provide further comments to improve the guidelines.

36. Thailand noted its comments on the inventory had not been reflected in the current draft and undertook to re-submit the comments. Peru noted there was no information in the inventory on Peru, but would provide this information to Australia. Papua New Guinea also noted it would provide some comments on the inventory and draft guidelines to Australia intersessionally.

37. Chile and Mexico echoed the comments of the United States and thanked Australia for its efforts. Chile undertook to review the inventory and provide comments.

38. Australia noted where there was no response from economies, the data was from the consultant’s report. Australia noted that economies could update the information at any time. 

39. China thanked Australia for the draft report and guidelines. With regard to the inventory, it did not think it was appropriate for the information to be provided by the consultant and undertook to contact the relevant Chinese Ministry to try to get the information. With regard to the guidelines, China suggested that as discussions were still ongoing, it was not necessary to attach them to the report. 

40. The Convenor suggested Australia set a timeline for updates and comments for the inventory. As for contents of the inventory, the Convenor noted updates should come from economies. With regard to the best practice guidelines, the Convenor suggested, as GOS needed to have further discussions on the guidelines, attaching them to the internal report to CTI, but not to the report for publication.

d. Workshop on Addressing SME Business Constraints through Services

41. The United States provided an update on implementation of the Workshop on Addressing SME Business Constraints through Services. The workshop was initially planned to be held during the GOS3 cluster, but in light of a number of factors including availability of speakers, the workshop was postponed. The workshop was likely to be rescheduled for the margins of GOS1 2011. 

42. Japan expressed its intention to provide continuous support to the initiative as a co-sponsor.


e. APEC Accounting Initiative 

43. Australia noted the APEC Accounting Initiative (2010/SOM3/GOS/007) had been approved by the Budget and Management Committee (BMC) just prior to the GOS meeting. Australia stated the project was important as accountants are one of most mobile groups of professional service suppliers in the region and the regulatory environment in many APEC markets remains complex. Australia noted next steps in the implementation would be to choose a consultant for the inventory and to plan a workshop to be held in the margins of GOS2 or GOS3 in 2011. Australia encouraged economies to bring the project to the attention of their accounting services regulators and professional bodies.

44. The Philippines welcomed the opportunity to collaborate on the implementation of the initiative and looked forward to transparent licensing and qualification regulations and procedures relevant to practice of accountancy in the APEC region. 

45. The Convenor suggested it may be useful to organise a site visit to accounting firms as part of the workshop, similar to the site visit to legal firms under the APEC Legal Services Initiative.

f. APEC Legal Services Project 

46. Japan noted the BMC was considering its APEC Legal Services Project proposal. If approved, Japan intended to: set up a databank of APEC business commercial lawyers based on the Inter Pacific Bar Association’s network of members; put links on the APEC website to each economies’ lawyer-related associations; and, in cooperation with IPBA, hold a capacity building seminar. To promote this kind of cooperation, Japan proposed a “Friendship Arrangement” between the GOS and the Inter Pacific Bar Association (IPBA) which could be signed by the Convenor on behalf of the GOS (2010/SOM3/GOS/015). 

47. Australia welcomed the project proposal as it complemented the work under the APEC Legal Services Initiative and hoped it would be possible to link the databank with Australia’s inventory website. 

48. China undertook to work with Japan, as a co-sponsor, to implement the project. China supported the friendship agreement, in principle, to facilitate the implementation of the project but hoped the contents of the agreement would be limited to the project itself. China undertook to provide comments on the wording of the friendship arrangement intersessionally.

49. Indonesia supported the activities under the proposal and the friendship arrangement. 

50. Singapore thought the project was useful and complemented Australia’s initiative, and that the database would be of practical use. 

51. Thailand expressed doubts as to whether it was necessary to sign a friendship arrangement with IPBA and asked Japan to reconsider it.

52. The Convenor welcomed Japan’s invitation to the IPBA to actively participate in APEC activities. But given the concern expressed, she remained flexible as to whether the GOS would be the right forum to sign the arrangement and hoped it could be finalised intersessionally. 

g. Information Exchange of Environmental Services 

53. China noted it was waiting for approval from the BMC for the Information Exchange of Environmental Services project proposal. If approved, the project would be implemented through a two day symposium in Beijing at the end of November 2010. China would then produce a summary report after the symposium for discussion at GOS1 2011.

54. Japan and New Zealand looked forward to working closely with China on the project, and Japan expressed its intention to consider sending a panellist to the symposium. 

55. The Convenor noted it may be rushed to schedule the symposium for end-November. 

h. Draft APEC Strategy on Movement of Business People

56. Japan briefed the meeting on the proposed APEC Strategy on Movement of Business People (2010/SOM3/GOS/012rev2). Japan noted changes to the document since GOS2 included changing the title and dividing the report into two parts i.e. principles and actions. Japan noted it was also seeking comments on, and possible endorsement of, the strategy from the Business Mobility Group (BMG) and would re-circulate the document if any changes were suggested by the BMG. If the document received in-principle support at GOS and BMG, Japan would report it to the CTI and mention in the Ministerial Declarations.

57. Canada and the Philippines expressed their support for the strategy. Canada suggested a minor drafting change. 

58. Australia thanked Japan for its work on the strategy. Australia noted movement of business people is an extremely important element of services trade and acknowledged that a number of economies were interested in mode 4 activity. Australia also appreciated the collaboration with BMG. New Zealand echoed Australia’s comments on the importance of collaborating with BMG on the strategy. 

59. China asked what would happen with the strategy if it was approved i.e. would it be updated or a “living” document. Japan responded that it had not thought about that, but agreed it would be a good idea to update the strategy, but was not sure how frequently this would need to be done.

60. Chile noted temporary entry mode 4 was important for Chile and it was keen to develop it further. Chile suggested BMG could be asked to define the term “business people”. 

61. The Convenor noted there was in-principle agreement to the strategy and requested economies to provide clearance from capitals and any further comments to Japan as soon as possible. 

i. Draft APEC Report to the Multilateral Trading System on ICT-related Services
62. Japan briefed the meeting on the Report on Significant Factors for Promoting ICT-Related Service Trade (2010/SOM3/GOS/008), noting the purpose of the draft report was to enhance discussion within GOS on ICT developments from the viewpoint of trade in services. Japan noted the report was not comprehensive and welcomed further inputs from economies. Japan proposed sharing the report with the WTO. 

63. Australia, Canada and China noted the importance of ICT services as “backbone” or enabling services and undertook to provide comments on the report intersessionally. China, however, did not believe the report should be submitted to the WTO.

64. Indonesia supported the proposal, but suggested it may be more appropriate for the report to be called “Initial Views on Factors for Promoting ICT-Related Service Trade”.

65. The United States was supportive of the proposal, stating the report laid out the reasons why ICT services contribute so much to APEC economies and what economies could do to create an environment to enable trade in ICT services. The United States thought the document was useful to allow GOS to share with people outside APEC the work being done across APEC fora that contribute to this goal of creating an enabling environment of trade in ICT services. The United States suggested referencing some of the work of the Electronic Commerce Steering Group in the document would be valuable and undertook to submit additional suggestions. 

66. Chile and Singapore supported the proposal, but noted their agencies were still reviewing the draft and would provide comments intersessionally. 

67. The Convenor noted economies required more time to review the report and encouraged economies to provide comments by 13 October 2010. 

j. Services Action Plan (SAP) 

68. The Convenor referred to the updated SAP Matrix of Actions (2010/SOM3/GOS/009), noting it had been a useful tool so far to look at previous projects and possible collaborations with other fora. The Convenor also noted a request from the CTI to identify possible priority areas of focus in 2011. 

69. Australia recalled discussions at GOS2, where the general consensus was that there was no need to identify priority sectors. Australia noted it was pleased the SAP had given more prominence to services work in APEC, not only in GOS, but also in other sub-fora, and had increased the scope for cooperation between sub-fora. Australia observed – referring to the recommendation in the PSU study that APEC could usefully focus not only on facilitation of services on a sector-by-sector basis, but also on broader cross-cutting basis by examining regulatory and policy issues affecting the development of open and competitive services sectors – that there was not a lot of current or planned projects on cross-cutting regulatory or policy issues and encouraged economies to consider projects in these areas.

70. The United States noted the matrix was helpful in thinking about what additional work to propose in 2011 (as APEC host economy). The United States agreed it didn’t make sense to focus on one or two sectors, but to allow flexibility to do the work economies feel is most useful. The United States suggested it would be worthwhile exploring further work on “backbone” services, such as telecommunications and financial services.

71. New Zealand asked what the next steps were with regard to the SAP matrix. Australia responded that the matrix is not a finalised product, but a living document, with the help of the Secretariat to update it so that it is always current. Australia also noted the role of the SAP matrix is to increase opportunities for cross-fora cooperation and identify gaps in the overall services agenda.

72. China noted there was comparatively little work done on professional services and some other sectoral services and hoped the GOS could make efforts to do more in these sectors. 

73. Chile agreed with the United States that financial services would be an area that could be explored further. 

74. The Convenor summarised that the GOS did not see the need to identify priority sectors but that in addition to sector-specific issues, the GOS would need to focus more on cross-cutting issues.

2. Discussion of new work programs in GOS

a. Concept Notes submitted in approval session 3 

i. APEC Services Database Project – Australia

75. Australia presented its proposal for the APEC Services Database Project (2010/SOM3/GOS/003a), which focussed on the development of a new database that would be a business-friendly tool to enable services businesses to identify market access and behind-the-border requirements affecting market entry for trade in services in APEC member economies.  Phase 1 of the project contained information about market entry requirements for Australia, China, Korea, Malaysia, Singapore, and the United States in the financial services, mining and energy services, transport and logistics services, professional services and telecommunications sectors. Phase 2 proposes to collect information about services market access requirements for Chile, Indonesia, Japan, the Philippines, New Zealand and Thailand.  Australia envisaged that over subsequent projects all member economies could be represented in the database, and it could also be expanded to include other sectors.

76.  Australia noted, as with Phase 1, it would expect the successful consultant to independently validate the data based on publicly available sources, and APEC member economies could provide comments on entries on market access requirements for their economy directly to the database.  In response to questions about the verification process, Australia noted, while it would still prefer the verification agency to be non-government, economies could nominate whom they would like as the verification agency for their economy.

77. Mr Ken Waller from the Australian APEC Study Centre provided a demonstration of the proposed database.  

78. The United States stated the project represents the best of what APEC could do i.e. to provide useful and relevant information to members of the business community in a way that is a minimal burden to APEC member economies. The United States congratulated Australia on the proposal and the work it had done to address members’ concerns, but one issue that was confusing and problematic for the United States was the addition of the line in the proposal which stated “If any member economy raises a concern about any data, such data will be removed from the website”. The United States thought this addition went against the spirit of the proposal to provide more information and be more transparent. 

79. Canada and Chile shared the United States’ concerns about members being able to remove data from the database. Canada noted the database would be a business friendly tool for understanding trade and market access requirements. Chile offered to co-sponsor the proposal.

80. Japan, New Zealand and the Philippines expressed support for the initiative and expected that the initiative would enhance and strengthen transparency of market access disciplines within the APEC region. Japan also offered to co-sponsor the proposal and suggested that computer related services (CRS) be added to the database. 

81. China noted it thought construction of the database would benefit the business sector, but suggested it may have been more appropriate to first complete phase 1 and assess the work done so as to assess value of the project. China was still confused about the status of the content under phase 1 and was concerned about the data verification process. China noted it would still need to consult with line agencies before it could approve the proposal, but noted it supported the additional line about economies being able to remove data.   

82. Australia noted the concept note template did not allow for all issues to be covered, but they would be included in the full project proposal if the concept note was approved by BMC. Australia also noted the capacity of economies to verify information was a key concern and it had developed the database in a way to allow economies to be as involved or uninvolved as they liked. Australia confirmed phase 1 had not been approved as yet and that funding was included in the proposals to make payments for the verification of phase 1 data. 

83. The Convenor noted there was no consensus to approve the concept note, but hoped Australia and China could work out the remaining issues bilaterally. The Convenor requested if there were any revisions to the proposal that it be recirculated for approval. 

b. Other

84. Chile informed the meeting they were considering developing two concept notes for 2011. The first concept note would focus on SMEs and would involve exchanging economies’ experiences with regard to promoting SME participation in services trade. The second concept note would focus on services statistics.

85. The Convenor suggested Chile look at the previous GOS statistics projects when developing the concept note.  

VII.
Other issues 

1. StatsAPEC 

86. The PSU briefed the meeting on the new statistical portal, StatsAPEC, which was launched on 1 July 2010 (2010/SOM3/GOS/010). The PSU hoped the portal would be a useful data source for all APEC members and encouraged GOS members to provide feedback on the portal.

2. Selection of new GOS Convenor

87. The United States proposed the current GOS Convenor extend her term until the end of 2011. Australia, Canada and Japan supported the proposal. 

88. The meeting approved the extension of Ms Lee as GOS Convenor until the end of 2011. 

VIII.
Document access

89. The meeting agreed that other than draft and working documents, all documents would be accessible to the public (Restricted documents: 000, 003a, 003b, 005, 006, 008, 012rev2 and 015).

IX.
Date and place of next meeting

90. The meeting noted the next GOS meeting would be held in Washington, D.C. in March 2011.  







